TOWN WARRANT

STATE OF MAINE

TOWN OF LIBERTY

To:  Henry Hall, Resident of the Town of Liberty, in the County of Waldo, and the State of Maine.

Greetings:  In the name of the State of Maine, you are hereby required to notify and warn the inhabitants of the Town of Liberty in said county and state, qualified by law to vote in town affairs, to meet at the Liberty Community Building, Pinnacle Rd. in said Town, on Saturday, the 23rd day of March, 2013 at 9:00 a.m. in the forenoon, then and there to act on the following articles to wit:

At 9:05 am, Sam Valleau of the Cub Scouts led the recitation of the Pledge of Allegiance.

Speakers:  

· Kate Valleau, spoke about the Liberty/Montville Boy Scouts and introduced leaders Rachel Jewett and Dana Valleau, also Janice Jewett and Diane Grosser, Masons Lodge Charter members.  The Scouts Pinewood Derby was held at the Community Hall.

· Jim Caldwell said that the 2012 Town Book was dedicated to Steve Jewett and expressed appreciation to Dave St. Clair for the Community Hall.
· Jethro Pease, State Representative said that the biggest issues the state faced were revenue sharing and teacher’s retirement.  State mandates have burdened towns with rules and regulations.  He offered a sheet for the townspeople to write down what mandates are unreasonable for our town.  “Prepare for the worst and hope for the best.”

· Dave Parkman, Waldo County Treasurer, remarked on leaving no long term debt in the County.  County has lost its jail.  Largest one to pay into the system, $900,000+.

· Susan Longley, Judge of Probate, talked about her position, thanked volunteers, spoke of importance of people having advance directives, said she will have a workshop on wills, powers of attorney, and advance directives to help people fill out forms.
Gail Philippi opened the meeting at 9:30 am.
ARTICLES:

ELECTION OF TOWN OFFICIALS

1. To elect by written ballot a moderator to preside at said meeting.

Jim Caldwell nominated Andrew Worcester, Dana Philippi seconded the nomination.  Vote by written ballot, 3-0.  Andrew Worcester sworn in.
Bud Steeves made a motion to postpone the Town Meeting to the first Saturday in April.  He said the book wasn’t available at least 3 days prior to the meeting.  The Warrant was available 7 days prior.  The Warrant didn’t have signatures.  George Paul seconded.  Sarason Liebler asked if the Selectmen were aware that they had technical problems and if they had concerns the meeting wouldn’t be legal.  Steve Chapin said he just found out a minute ago.  Jim Caldwell said he would leave it up to the people.  Liebler made a motion to turn down the request, vote on it with the clerks taking note.  Dave St. Clair seconded the motion.  Motion to postpone the meeting failed.
2. To establish town office hours as follows:


Monday:    9:00 am to 1:00 pm and 7:00 pm to 9:00 pm



Tuesday:    9:00 am to 1:00 pm



Thursday:  9:00 am to 1:00 pm and 7:00 pm to 9:00 pm



Saturday:   9:00 am to 1:00 pm

Motion by Dana Philippi to accept the article as read, seconded by Kerri Black.  Passed.
3.
To fix compensation, from taxation, for the following positions:

	Position
	Selectmen Recommendation
	Budget Committee Recommendation

	Town Clerk/Tax Collector & Town Agent:
	22,000
	23,500

	First Selectman:
	6,500
	6,500

	Second Selectman:
	6,250
	6,250

	Third Selectman:
	6,000
	6,000

	Treasurer:
	5,250
	5,250

	Code Enforcement Officer:
	5,250
	5,250

	Fire Chief:
	5,250
	5,250

	Road Commissioner:
	5,250
	5,250

	Animal Control Officer:
	1,800
	1,800

	Registrar of Voters:
	850
	850

	E911 Coordinator:
	525
	525

	Plumbing Inspector:
	500
	500

	Emergency Mngmnt. Dir.:
	525
	525

	     Totals:
	$65,950
	$67,450


Jim Caldwell made a motion to accept the Selectmen’s recommendation.

Bud Steeves amended the motion to accept the Budget Committees recommendation for clerk’s pay.  Tammy Reynolds asked what the difference was in clerk’s money.  Jim Caldwell said there were other budget impacts--that everyone needed to make sacrifices.  Gail Philippi said over the time she had been in the office they were never paid for training.  The $1500 covers the required training.  Steeves said the $23,500 was more than reasonable.  Joy Hadsell seconded the motion to follow the Budget Committees recommendation of $67,450.  Amendment passes.  Amended article as a whole passes.
4.
To elect the following one-year and three year positions:

1. Town Clerk/Tax Collector/Town Agent; (one year)
Dana Philippi nominated Gail Philippi, Doug Black seconded.  Liebler asked who was responsible for knowing the administrative requirements.  Caldwell said it was the clerk.  G. Philippi said the office was in transition; but in the past it was all of us.  Liebler said the secretary needs to know—where did Bud (Steeves) derive his authority?  Steeves said he consulted with Maine State Statutes.  D. Philippi said the people with the least experience should listen to those with the most, that it is a cooperative effort.  Gail Philippi elected, unopposed.
2. Treasurer; (one year)
D. Philippi nominated Betsey Davis, Kerri Black seconded.  Davis elected.
3. Fire Chief; (one year) 
Elise Brown nominated Bill Gillespie, Justin LaForge seconded.  Gillespie elected.
4. Road Commissioner (one year);
Sandra St. Clair nominated Tammy Reynolds, ? seconded.  Reynolds elected.

Note: School Representative is in 2nd year of a 3 year term.
5.
To elect a First Selectman to serve on the Board of Selectmen, Board of Assessors and Overseers of the Poor for a three-year term (Jim Caldwell’s interim term is currently up).
Chapin nominated Jim Caldwell, Kerri Black seconded.  Caldwell elected unopposed.
6.
Should a vacancy arise during the Town Meeting, to elect a Second or Third Selectman to serve on the Board of Selectmen, Board of Assessors and Overseers of the Poor for any unexpired term(s).
Caldwell made a motion to pass by, D. Philippi seconded.  Passed.

7.
To elect a Budget Committee not to exceed 7 members to assist the Selectmen by meeting periodically with the Board of Selectmen and Treasurer to review financial accounts of the Town and assisting in budgeting town funds.
Recommendation:  


elect current board.
Dave St. Clair asked to be taken off the Committee.  Willy Wilmoth nominated H.L. Whitney, Hadsell seconded.  Reynolds nominated Steve Jewett.  Dana Philippi recommended nominating the remaining board minus Dave St. Clair and adding HL Whitney.  Caldwell seconded.  Passed.
TOWN OPERATIONS
8.
To see what sum of money the Town will raise, from taxation, for the following accounts:

	Account
	Selectmen’s Recommendation
	Budget Committee’s Recommendation

	Administration:
	35,000.00
	35,000.00

	Legal:
	3,500.00
	3,500.00

	Planning Board/Board of Appeals:
	3,000.00
	3,000.00

	TCSWMO:
	19,569.05
	19,569.05

	Animal Control:
	1,600.00
	1,600.00

	Emergency Management:
	250.00
	250.00

	Cemeteries:
	4,000.00
	4,000.00

	Poor Account:
	3,500.00
	3,500.00

	Street Lights:
	3,200.00
	3,200.00

	Insurance:
	15,000.00
	15,000.00

	Payroll Expenses:
	7,500.00
	7,500.00

	     Totals:
	$96,119.05
	$96,119.05


Chapin made a motion to accept the article as read.  Ben Kann seconded.  Article passed.
9.
NEW COMMUNITY HALL ACCOUNT:  To see if the Town will carry over the $3,470.00 balance for the New Committee Hall Account.


Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation:  carry 
Caldwell made a motion to carry over.  Kerry Black seconded.  Article passed.
10.
COMMUNITY HALL:
A: To see if the Town will authorize the Selectmen to enter into an agreement with the Owners of the Building located southerly of Dave’s World business office on Pinnacle Rd to take ownership of same.  To allocate funds necessary to operate building.


Selectmen Recommendation: $6,000.00

Chapin made a motion to accept, seconded by Joy Hadsell.  Kathy Eikenberg thanked Dave and asked what’s involved.  St. Clair said it is one acre of land with no strings attached, except that if the Town doesn’t want it in the future, he wants it back.  It’s not beautiful, but it’s a building--50’ X 100’.  Chapin thanked St. Clair, said the expenses were reasonable and allowed it to be used as a community hall the way the old one was used.  Susan Longley asked what the next article, 10b, was for.  Chapin said they wanted to give the Town the choice to either own or lease the building.  If article 10a were approved, 10b would be passed over.  Sarason Leibler said the first option was the only reasonable one.  Extended thanks to Tammy and Sandra.  He said the building should be viewed as a town asset as we’ve seen with the library.  Dave St. Clair named others who helped: Bud Steeves, the fire department, Warren Ard, Don Harriman, Creative Concrete, Viking Lumber, Ron Gibson, and his family.  Steeves asked if the $6,000 would cover expenses and where the Community Hall account money would come in.  Chapin said $6k was the bare minimum and, if necessary, the money could be carried over.  Elise Brown asked how much it will cost to heat.  Reynolds said $1,100 to heat and $364 for the light bill.  Chapin said they would be renting it out to make some money.  Jim Butler asked who would be in charge.  Chapin replied that it would be Tammy the first year then a committee.  Melinda Steeves said she would be willing to volunteer again as recreation director to help out.  Article passed.
B: To see if the Town will authorize the Selectmen to enter into an agreement with the Owners of the Building located southerly of Dave’s World business office on Pinnacle Rd to lease building for use as a community hall.  To allocate funds necessary to operate building.


Selectmen Recommendation: $8,000.00

Dana Philippi made a motion to pass by,  Joy Hadsell seconded.  Article passed by.
11.
EMERGENCY FUND:  to see what sum of money, if any, the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to appropriate, from surplus, to meet unanticipated expenses and emergencies that occur during calendar 2012.  (The Town spent $0.00 in 2012)

Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation: $10,000.00
Philippi made a motion to accept the article as read, seconded by Sue Chapin.  Caldwell made a motion to amend the article to read “2013” instead of “2012”, Doug Black seconded.  Philippi asked if the money was appropriated last year.  Caldwell said it goes back into the general fund.  Steeves said money in surplus goes back to surplus.  Article passed as amended.

12.
MILEAGE:  To see what rate the Town will vote to authorize travel expenses for essential travel by any Town Official when such travel is on town business out of town (to be paid from the Administration Account), and for the Road Commissioner (to be paid from Road and Bridges Account) and Code Enforcement Officer (to be paid from the Planning Board Account) on town business in town. 


Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation: $.405/mile
Steeves made a motion to accept the article as read, Philippi seconded.  Jim Butler asked if that is what the IRS recommends.  Caldwell said the IRS allowed $.505 per mile.  Article passed.
13.
To see if the Town will authorize the Selectmen to transfer unexpended and unneeded funds, from certain departments to Surplus and to transfer Surplus funds to departments requiring the same for continuation of its services, and to expend un-appropriated funds to the extent necessary to carry on town operations during the interval following the end of the current fiscal year, until appropriations are made at the Annual Town Meeting in March 2013.
Doug Black made a motion to accept, Kerry Black seconded.  Caldwell made a motion to change the article to read “2014” rather than “2013”, Bud Steeves seconded.  Philippi said he would like to see the warrant proofread for next years’ report.  Caldwell said “You’re elected.”  Mariah Williams asked if this was a new article or on-going.  Answer is on-going.  Article passed as amended.

HIGHWAYS

14.
To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate from taxation for the Roads and Bridges account, to be used for the maintenance, paving, snow plowing, and sand/salt of contracted town roads and to be used as Town matching funds for any FEMA/MEMA grants received in 2012.

	Account
	Selectmen’s 

Recommendation
	Budget Committee’s Recommendation

	RDB maintenance:
	$60,000.00
	$60,000.00

	Paving:
	60,000.00
	60,000.00

	Salt and Sand:
	28,000.00
	28,000.00

	     Totals:
	$148,000.00
	$148,000.00


Luther Thornton made a motion to accept the article as read, Steeves seconded.  Elise Brown made a motion to amend the article to read “2013” rather than “2012”, Hadsell seconded.  Steeves asked if Reynolds had any comments or complaints about this amount.  Caldwell said Steeves was referring to the fact that the Town had to buy more salt and sand this year.  He said “We appreciate Tammy”.  Article passed as amended.
15.
To see if the Town will raise and appropriate from taxation, $10,000.00, to be used to assure that access to Lake St. George dam mechanism, is safely accessible and enclosed to prevent unauthorized access to the dam mechanism.
Steeves made a motion to accept the article as read.  Dana Philippi seconded.  Leibler asked if the Selectmen had heard anything from the DOT.  Caldwell said “no”, but that he had concerns about the State’s budgets.  Leibler said he had talked to an engineer in the fall, but wondered why the Town hadn’t heard anything.  He felt that the Town should follow up on it and that it required input from the elected officials of the town.  Article passed.

16.
To see if the Town will raise and appropriate from taxation $153,900.00 for the snowplowing contract.
Dana Philippi made a motion to accept the article as read, Doug Black seconded.  Caldwell asked if we had one more year.  Reynolds replied “yes”.  Article passed.

LIBERTY VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT
17.
To see what sum the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, to operate the Liberty Volunteer Fire Department and to pay Fire Department volunteer firefighters while on the job.

	Account
	Selectmen’s 

Recommendation
	Budget Committee’s Recommendation

	Operations:
	$42,000.00
	$45,000.00

	Compensation:
	$15,000.00
	$15,000.00

	Capital Reserve:
	$7,500.00
	$7,500.00

	     Totals:
	$64,500.00
	$67,500.00


Tobey Kress made a motion to accept the Budget Committee’s recommendation of $67,500, Mark Teets seconded.  Steeves commented that there wasn’t a lot of time to go over the book, but noticed that the department spent more than was budgeted.  Bill Gillespie said that every year they write grants amounting to $7,000-$10,000 which pay for 50-66% but they are not guaranteed.  Steeves said that last year there was lengthy discussion about additional money going into the capital reserve account, that this didn’t happen and he wanted to know why.  Gillespie said that additional money and donations were to be added to the Capital Reserve account--$7,000 + $7,500 already in it from the Town—but that it didn’t happen.  He said the aging fleet is costing more money, Bureau of Labor Standards came in this year and required updates, and that more expense are coming up.  Whitney asked why the Selectmen were recommending the lower amount.  Caldwell said for the same reason as they were recommending less for the clerk—to keep expenses down.  He said there is a big impact with the unpaid taxes-$209,000 unpaid—and the Town has had to borrow money.  He didn’t know what the Town would get from revenue sharing, but that the school bill was almost $100,000 per month.  He said ‘We have to pay it or they could put Betsey (Davis) in jail”.  Norman Fuller said “Do it!”  Whitney asked if they were comfortable with the recommended amount.  Caldwell said yes, that if they needed to they could take money out of surplus.  Reynolds asked what happened to Gillespie’s fund-raising money.  Caldwell said they would get together.  St. Clair questioned if they could use the reserve money for anything but a new truck.  Gillespie said he didn’t know about the Selectmen recommending less until he got the new book, he was concerned that money would be harder to borrow, that the reserve money is so that they don’t have to borrow as much.  Brown said that both she and Dana had been in his shoes and that every chief has recommended the reserve account.  She said they need to straighten it out with the Selectmen and make sure that the money is separate from the operating expenses.  Article passed for the budget Committee’s recommendation of $67,500.
18.
To see if the Town will carry over the $7,500.00 balance for the LVFD Capital Reserve account.
Dana Philippi made a motion to accept the article as read, Joy Hadsell seconded.  Article passed.

Town meeting recessed.  Senator Mike Thibodeau spoke.  He said he would speak with the Commissioner of Transportation about the 220/173 intersection project.

PARKS & RECREATION

19.
RECREATION ACCOUNT:
A.  To see if the Town will accept reimbursements from the Town of Montville for maintenance of the recreation area (Estimate:  $1,500.00).  Montville has been formally requested to raise $1,500.00 for this account.
B.  To see if the Town will accept funds from the State of Maine (income from the State Park, of approximately $1,850), and vote to raise $3,500 from taxation, for the recreation account.

Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation:  pass

C.  To see if the Town will carry forward $355.92 from the Basketball Forever Account.

D.  To see if the funds raised from 2012 snowmobile registrations will be provided to the Palermo Snowmobile Club (estimate:  $400.00).
Elise Brown made a motion to accept the article as read, Dana Philippi seconded.  Leibler recommended consolidating all the recreation accounts including the community hall.  Caldwell agreed.  Steeves said those monies were donated to the Town for specific purposes, that they can’t be used for other things and can’t be combined.  Mariah (Gail) Williams recommended combining articles A-D to vote on all at once.  Philippi made a motion to accept the article as a whole amending D to read “2013”, Hadsell seconded.  Amended Article 19, A-D passed.

20.
RECREATION REQUESTS:  To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, for the following recreation requests.  Montville has been formally requested to raise $225.00 for swim lessons: 

	Sport Account
	Selectmen’s

Recommendation
	Budget Committee’s Recommendation

	Swimming Classes
	450
	450

	Walker Wildcats girls softball
	200
	200

	Liberty/Montville Little League
	400
	400

	Liberty Farm Teams
	250
	250

	Liberty T-ball Teams
	150
	150

	Waldo County Y.M.C.A.
	250
	250

	Liberty basketball Teams
	300
	300

	Eleven Towns Youth Hockey
	200
	200

	     Totals:
	$2,200.00
	$ 2,200.00


Gail Philippi made a motion to accept the Selectmen’s recommendation of $2,200.  Jim Butler stood and said that all the money covers is insurances.  Dave St. Clair donates money for uniforms, but the ball field needs work.  He said that Liberty Little League won the Waldo County championships last year.  He said private people were buying basketball nets.  He asked who was in charge of the recreation department.  Caldwell said he appreciated Butlers’ efforts, and the town needed to develop more corporate sponsors, maybe pool insurances.  Butler said we had to have the Little League insurance, that it was $325 last year.  He made a motion to amend the amounts to $500 for Little League, $350 for Farm Team and $250 for T-ball, Steeves seconded.  Amendment passed.
Steeves asked when is a good time to bring up something that is not on the Warrant.  Andrew Worcester said that an article that is not on the Warrant is not allowed and therefore it is out of order to have that discussion.  The only discussion allowed is on Article 20.  Jane Leibler recommended that the Selectmen have someone in charge to review all the recreation requests and see what other towns do.  Brown said that it is an important part of the democratic process to discuss an article that was excluded.  Worcester said that 7 people can object and overrule.  
Short break while the Moderator and Selectmen talked.  
Worcester said the Town has the authority to do nothing but what is on the Warrant.  Any discussion should be tied back to an article that is on the Warrant.  Steeves asked at what point it could be discussed and that it had to do with recreational issues.  Diane Messer moved to amend the rule.  Chapin said he spoke with the MMA who said that petitions need to be signed by the voters in the town and to have a special town meeting.  Worcester said that something not on the Warrant cannot be discussed and suggested a recess.  Motion by Mariah Williams for a recess, seconded by Willy Wilmoth.  Liebler stated that local control has to have a set of rules, the town meeting is about approving what the Selectmen recommend.  The public has the right to disagree but can’t just add to the Warrant.  Steeves questioned why the rules were being followed now when they weren’t in the beginning of the meeting.  Whitney made a motion to call the article to a vote now that questions were answered.  Motion to have a discussion/recess for 10 minutes failed.  
Discussion resumed on Article 20.  Kate Ahlefeld made a motion to increase the amount for swimming lessons from $450 to $575, seconded by Carolyn Steeves.  She said $225 was requested from Montville.  She said that the rules have changed for swimming instructors: they must be certified lifeguards as well as WSI.  With the help of Kyle Wright in 2012, she found Brian Wedge who was paid $800 by Palermo.  35 kids from Liberty and Montville participated in the program at Stevens Pond.  Amendment to $575 passed.  Amended Article 20 with a total of $2625 passed
INDEPENDENT SERVICES

21.
“JAWS”:  To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, for 
the Tri-Town Rescue “Jaws” team.

Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation:     $500.00
Motion by Dana Philippi to accept the article as read, seconded by Sue Chapin.  Philippi emphasized the importance, Jim Butler asked if it was enough money.  Gillespie said yes.  Article passed.
22.
AMBULANCE:
A.
To see if the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, $1,000.00 to be paid to the Liberty Volunteer Ambulance Service as a retainer fee.

B. To see if the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, $3,000.00 to be paid to the Liberty Volunteer Ambulance Service to be used to help with the cost of training ambulance personnel.

Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation:
$4,000.00
Doug Black made a motion to accept the article as a whole, seconded by Joy Hadsell.  St. Clair asked if Montville paid the same.  Chapin said yes.  Article 22 A & B passed.

23.
IVAN O. DAVIS LIBRARY:  To see if the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, $4,500.00 to help support the Ivan O. Davis Liberty Library.

Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation:  $4,500.00
Dana Philippi made a motion to accept the article as read, Sue Chapin seconded.  Article passed.

24.
WALKER-OVERLOCK MEMORIAL SCHOLARSHIP:  To see if the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, $1,000.00 for the WOMS account.

Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation:  $1,000.00
Gail Philippi made a motion to accept the article as read.  Dana Philippi seconded.  Article passed.

25.
SOCIAL REQUESTS:  To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, for the following:

	ACCOUNT
	REQUEST
	RECOMMEND

	AMVETS
	1,000
	1,000

	Liberty Historical Society, Post Office Museum
	250
	250

	Citizen Association of Liberty Lakes  (CALL)
	150
	150

	New Hope For Women
	250
	250

	Waldo CAP
	4,956
	4,500

	Spectrum Generations
	697
	500

	Kno-Wal-Lin
	939
	400

	Red Cross
	973
	400

	Belfast Area Child Care Services
	500
	250

	Hospice Vol./ Waldo County
	500
	100

	Mid-Coast  Maine Community Action (WIC)
	500
	400

	Kennebec Behavioral Health
	500
	100

	Davistown Community Farmshare
	500
	500

	Broadreach
	300
	300

	Habitat for Humanity
	100
	100

	Sexual Assault Crisis & Support Center
	100
	100

	TOTALS
	$12,215.00
	$9,300.00


Kerry Black made a motion to accept the Budget Committees’ recommendation, Shirley Smith seconded.  Article passed for $9,300.
26.
ENVIRONMENTAL FUND:  Shall the Town carry over $3,972.99 for the environmental fund?

Dana Philippi made a motion to accept the article as read, seconded by Sue Chapin.  D. Philippi, S. Liebler, E. Brown asked what is it and where does it go.  Caldwell said it is in the book every year and the town is obligated to leave it there.  Philippi recommended leaving it and doing some research.  Bud Steeves said the Selectmen should talk to John Krueger.  Resident Dr. Vann donated $10,000 to the Town to be used for environmental purposes.  Liebler said it was for the repair of the Stevens pond dam to buttress the wall, and that there was money left over.  He said the town should find something to use the money for.  Brown said the proper thing was to carry the money forward and directed the selectmen to research.  Thornton suggested using it to pay off the dam loan.  Mariah Williams made a motion to move the question, Ben Kann seconded.  Article passed.
DEBT SERVICE
27.
To see if the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, for the following loans:

	Account
	Selectmen’s 

Recommendation
	Budget Committee Recommendation

	Stevens Pond Dam:
	4,148.32
	4,148.32 

	Valley Bridge:
	9,710.00 
	9,710.00

	TAN:
	5,000.00
	*

	     Total
	$18,858.32
	$13,858.32


*Select Board’s decision from TAN (Tax Anticipation Note) applicants, the prevailing interest rate, and the amount decided for the TAN.  Estimate only. 
Sue Chapin made a motion to accept the Selectmen’s recommendation, Kerri Black seconded.  Diane Grosser said why not use the money from the prior article?  Steeves said the money was donated for a specific purpose (environmental benefit) and can’t be moved.  Caldwell said it would pay off the Stevens Pond loan completely.  Brown asked the Selectmen to explain the TAN component.  Chapin said should we need a TAN, these are the costs to do it.  Article passed.
PROPERTY TAXES

28.
To see if the Town will vote to have two tax bills sent, with the first to be no earlier than May1 and the second to be no later than October 15.

Selectmen Recommendation: pass

Kerri Black made a motion to accept the article as read, Sue Chapin seconded.  Steve Chapin said there would be two tax bills with half the tax amount on each.  The first bill would have 30 days interest free then interest would be charged on 50% of the total tax.  Steeves said in the past 11 years, the selectmen hadn’t completed the entire assessment process until September and that the school budget was not known until June.  So how can they calculate it prior to May 1st?  Chapin said the proposal would also shift the fiscal year from January to July.  The problem has been in anticipating the school budget and there could be a substantial increase in the school budget.  The selectmen were going to a special appropriations meeting in Brewer on Monday—this year’s revenue sharing could be zero.  If they are wrong on the mil rate it would require a special town meeting to amend the commitment.  In 2012, the town started the year with $200,000, not enough to cover the 85k to 90k monthly school payments.  The money taken in after the tax commitment is very small, excise etc. The only way to run the town was to not make the school payments which upset the school.  The town had to pay $600k to catch up.  Taxes had to be raised last year for a commitment of $1,675,000, but people didn’t pay.  By Jan. the town was in arrears $209,000 from 2012 taxes.  The town is still owed taxes back to 2009.  The town legally owns a fair number of properties but has yet to do anything with them.  The town needs money earlier in the year.  Taxes can be raised, but if the town can’t get them paid it is still in trouble.  A ruling during the Baldacci term requires towns to pay the school district.  Auditors like the towns to have 5 months of operating expenses on hand.  For Liberty, that would be $500,000.  Leibler said the key point is the not paying.  The town will be disappointed twice a year with two bills.  He asked Chapin to explain the TAN (Tax Anticipation Note).  Chapin said the TAN is only available if the Town has accumulated debt and can’t have successive notes.  The cost of the TAN last year was $5k.  Liebler said we need to be more aggressive to go after taxes.  LaForge said 2 bills worked better in Dover-Foxcroft.  Whitney said since the books just came out, it is late to do it this year—can we vote to start next year?  Worcester pointed out there was no year in the article so it can be amended to say 2014.Whitney amended the article to say 2014, Hadsell seconded.  Wilmoth called it to a vote.  Motion to amend the article passed.  
Discussion over Article 28 continued.  Williams asked if it would be helpful if no interest was charged.  Philippi said the town used to offer discounts.  Thornton asked about people not being ready and tax money in escrow with the mortgage companies.  Brown asked when the fiscal year change will occur.  Chapin responded that we need a warrant article to change the fiscal year.  Steeves made a motion to pass by and authorize the Selectmen to investigate this.  Blake seconded.  Worcester said you can’t pass by but can vote yes or no.  Williams said we’ll need to vote it down.  Chapin said the transition of the fiscal year is moderately complicated—collections are complicated.  One suggestion is to go to 18 months—2, 9 month years and two town meetings required.  The simplest solution is to do two bills and change the fiscal year next year.  Jane Leibler said we’ve elected the selectmen to research this, these questions could have been asked before.  Chapin said the problem is not unique to our town, and that they have spoken to the MMA.  Sarason Leibler said the selectmen chose to serve, did they think of resigning?  The amendments delay making order out of chaos.  Brown made a motion to end the discussion.  Passed.  Amended article to send two tax bills in 2014 passed.
29.
To see if the Town will vote to have all taxes due and payable immediately upon commitment to the Tax Collector and:

A.
To see if the Town will determine that taxes not paid 30 days after commitment are considered delinquent.

B. To see what sum of interest the Town will vote to charge on all liens and delinquent taxes.  

Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation:

5%


[The maximum rate of interest that may be charged:  7%]

C.
To see if the Town will vote that a taxpayer who pays an amount in excess of that finally assessed shall be repaid the amount of the overpayment plus interest from date of the overpayment at an annual rate set 4% below that established in the preceding Article.

         Selectmen and Budget Committee Recommendation:
1%

D.
To see if the Town will vote to authorize any action necessary, by the Selectmen and Tax Collector, to collect any delinquent taxes outstanding for prior years; and to see if the Town will vote to authorize the Selectmen, on behalf of the Town, to sell and dispose of any real estate acquired for non-payment of taxes thereon, on such terms as deemed advisable, by the Selectmen and the State, including publishing in local papers, including the right to accept or reject any and all bids, and if the bid process is used, authorize execution of Quit-Claim deeds for such property sold.

E.
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Tax Collector to accept prepayment of taxes for the year 2013 not yet due or committed.
Wilmoth made a motion to accept the article as read, Hadsell seconded.  Steeves made a motion to amend 29 D to require to use the bid process as opposed to “any action necessary” should they choose to foreclose.  Davis clarified that he meant by bid process only.  Leibler asked if the state had requirements and what were they.  Steeves said that after foreclosure, the town legally owns these properties.  Reynolds said the town shouldn’t be in the real estate business.  Eileen Arsenault said she was embarrassed by the 63 cents still owed and asked why it was in unpaid taxes.  Brown made a motion to end the discussion, Philippi seconded.  Discussion ended.  
D amended to read “To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Selectmen and Tax Collector to collect any delinquent taxes outstanding for prior years; and to see if the Town will vote to authorize the Selectmen, on behalf of the Town, to sell and dispose of any real estate acquired for non-payment of taxes thereon, including publishing in local papers, including the right to accept or reject any and all bids.  The bid process will be used, and authorize the execution of Quit-Claim deeds for such property sold.”  Amendment to D passed.  Ben Kann called Article 29 to a vote with amended D and 5% on B.  Article passed as amended.
30.
To see if the Town of Liberty will accept and carry over any Education Block Grants, State Revenue Sharing and other funds as may be available to be used toward 2013 budget appropriations thereby decreasing the amount required to be raised by property taxation.

Selectmen Recommendation: pass.

Norman Fuller made a motion to accept the article as read, Hadsell seconded.  Article passed.

31.
To see if the Town will vote to increase the property tax levy limit established for the Town of Liberty by State law in the event that the municipal budget approved under the preceding articles will result in a tax commitment that is greater than that property tax levy limit.  (Vote must be by written ballot.)
Steeves asked have we exceeded the limit.  Chapin said in years past they had numbers coming from the state-this year we don’t know the amounts.  Steeves said the property tax levy limit only deals with what the town has voted on today.  It doesn’t involve revenue sharing.  The growth limit has to do with new property in town.  It is part of the LD1 package which the state has ignored.  Betsey Levine asked if we vote no what are the options?  Worcester said if the article is rejected, we’d have to go back and reconsider the articles.  Williams said we should get together for more discussion using email.  Chapin said we are $192.37 over LD1.  Last year we weren’t over at town meeting time.  The state silently raised the mil rate that towns have to pay to schools, the school budget is the driver of the tax rates.  In June, the school budget was approved.  Call to a vote to accept or reject the tax levy limit.  Yes vote authorizes the selectmen to go above, no means not authorized to exceed.  20 no votes, 16 yes, and 2 invalid.  Motion failed.
Jim Caldwell made a motion to reconsider Article 8.  Whitney seconded.  Sue Chapin made a motion to accept the article as read, Dana Philippi seconded.  Caldwell amended administration to $34, 800, Philippi seconded.  Amendment passed.  Article 8 passed as amended.

Motion to adjourn 12:55 PM by Dana Philippi, second by Black.  Meeting adjourned.
GIVEN UNDER OUR HANDS, THIS _______DAY OF MARCH, 2013
James Caldwell

Steven Chapin
James McDevitt
Minutes taken by: Gail Philippi, Town Clerk, Tax Collector


   Danielle Blake, Deputy Clerk, Deputy Tax Collector
